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Louise Spitzer was born 6 December, 1916, in Vienna. Her father was 
Max Spitzer, and her mother was Irene Alter Spitzer. She had a nice 
childhood. She went to kindergarten and gymnasium. She then went to 
Brussels to perfect her French, and then to hotel management 
school. She finished her education in 1938. 
 
She was spoiled as a child. She had a Jewish education, because at 
that time, Austrian gymnasium included a mandatory period of 
religious education. She can't remember how many Jewish children 
were in her school. In Vienna, there was a lot of intermixing 
between the Jews and the Christians. Her family was not religious. 
They observed only Yom Kippur and the Passover seder. She didn't 
know what kosher food was until she went to England. She has no 
anti-Semitic experiences in her childhood, except for things she 
did herself to prove that Jews were "O.K." 
 
In gymnasium, she would wear the three arrows patch that she was a 
socialist. She did this to oppose the Nazis, but not because she 
was Jewish. The Austrians had learned about Hitler and the Nazis 
from Germany. Nothing particular attracted her to the Social 
Democrats except as a way to oppose the Nazis. Her parents did not 
talk about the political situation. By this time her father had 
died, and her mother tended to be quiet. There was one instance 
when Louise brought home some of her socialist literature, and her 
mother told Louise that she didn't care what Louise did outside the 
home, but she wouldn't have any literature in her home. This was 
around 1935. Her mother was not concerned yet about the political 
situation. Louise can't remember when her mother became concerned, 
because the two saw little of each other. They were living in 
Baden, a small spa outside of Vienna, and would be out of the house 
most of the day. Then her mother went into the hospital. After 
1938, they brought boarders into their home. 
 
She doesn't remember how the Nazis came into power in Austria. One 
day, the Nazis came and picked her up to clean the synagogue. The 
family servants wanted to go in her place, but the Nazis insisted 
that it be she who came. In the synagogue, she climbed up to clean 
the lamps above the Torah ark, and the Nazis told her to come down. 
She replied that she didn't think the Nazis would care if a Jew 
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would hurt herself. The Nazis still seemed worried and sent her 
home. She doesn't know how the Nazis knew she was Jewish, except 
that Baden was a small town where everybody knew everybody. 
 
By this time, her mother had returned from the hospital. The Nazis 
came to pick her up three days in a row. Her mother would have a 
fit each time. The servants asked Louise to not be in the house 
when the Nazis came the next time, so that her mother wouldn't have 
to see her being picked up. She would go and spend the entire day 
in the woods. 
 
There was a large Jewish community, but she can't remember what 
happened to them. There was little she could do against the Nazis. 
The family had taken in boarders, but one day the Nazis came and 
took all their linens and silverware. She got a cart and went to 
the Nazi headquarters, and demanded the return of their things. 
They insisted that the family couldn't keep the boarders without 
the linens and the silverware, and if they couldn't keep the 
boarders, the Nazis would stop getting money from them. The Nazis 
were so startled they returned the belongings. Her mother was 
frightened for Louise, because she was very impetuous. At this 
time, no one knew what happened to people who were taken by the 
Nazis. 
 
She had two great aunts in Baden. 
 
It was difficult to leave Austria, but she was underage, so she 
could sign a paper declaring she owned nothing, and then she could 
leave. A family in England requested that she come as a servant. 
They did this because a friend of hers, Walter, had been visiting 
the family and asked them to request her. The Karet and Solomon 
families took her in; she is still friends with these families. She 
started as a servant and later became their nanny. 
 
On the day they left, her mother and uncle took her to the train 
station, which was full of young girls, the only people who could 
leave. Her mother passed away afterwards, so she never saw her 
again. Her uncle was sent to Dachau immediately after he put her on 
the train. She left on 10 November 1938, Kristallnacht. She didn't 
know it was Kristallnacht; she didn't know there were pogroms. She 
can't really remember how she felt when she left; she and her 
mother just said goodbye. 
 
They travelled through Austria and Germany. At the German border, 
they were all taken off the train, lined up, and the Nazi guards 
beat them up. She remembers wanting to hit them back. She was more 
furious than afraid. Once finally back on the train, they were 
silent until someone told them they were in Belgium, which gave 
them a feeling of relief. Then she arrived in London, where she was 
met by her friend, and the next day she went to stay with the 
family. 
 
At the train station in Austria were only those who were leaving 
and the Nazi guards. She didn't think she wouldn't be returning to 
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Austria. She was allowed to take the equivalent of $5.00. Her 
mother had hidden another $5.00-10.00. This was found, and she 
almost ended up missing the train. In her luggage, she had only 
clothing. She couldn't take anything else. 
 
While still in gymnasium, she was on a sports team with a good 
female friend who had become a Nazi. They would take off their 
insignia during the competitions. She can't remember anything being 
done against her by the Nazi students. She doesn't remember if 
there were many Nazi students. She thinks they may have decided not 
to provoke her since she was very active and well-liked. Her 
teachers were not Jewish, which didn't bother her. She was 
convinced that one of her teachers was a Nazi, because she almost 
failed French, but later she found out the teacher was half-Jewish, 
and that the grade had no political reasons. 
 
Her uncle, Andor Sekely, went to Dachau. She didn't find out for a 
long time that her uncle was in Dachau. She found out in a letter 
from her mother. Her mother passed away in 1939, before the war 
broke out. 
 
One of her great-aunts was taken to jail and asked to sign a letter 
giving up the family house. The aunt refused to sign, thinking 
Louise would come back for the house. Her aunt's brother came from 
Yugoslavia, made her sign the paper, and then the two left for 
Yugoslavia. There he went underground and passed away. Her aunt 
also passed away, after reaching Czechoslovakia. Louise has a first 
cousin still in Vienna. This cousin and her husband were in 
Palestine (she says Israel) during the war. 
 
In London, she was a servant; she also did some cooking. Soon they 
went to a summer house in North Wales. When war broke out, the 
family's children stayed in the house, and she helped to take care 
of the children. She became very close to the family. 
 
In the beginning, she knew very little about the war. She was glad 
that something was being done against the Nazis. She decided that 
she had to do something, so she returned to London and worked in a 
secret factory until the end of the war.  
 
Then she volunteered to help the Americans because she spoke 
German. After passing several tests, she went to Germany. She was 
stationed in Germany, in the censorship division. She wanted to go 
to Austria in American uniform. She couldn't get permission, but 
she went anyway. Her aunt and uncle, released from Dachau, were in 
Vienna. She saw them there, then returned to Germany by train. But 
at the border she was taken off the train by the Russians. She told 
them "I don't love you" in Russian, which made them laugh. They 
took her to headquarters, and they let her go. They turned her over 
to American Military Police, who put her back on the train, which 
had been waiting for her. She worried about being court-martialed, 
but apparently they forgot the incident. The incident was never 
reported; she doesn't know why. 
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She thought that she would be happy to be in Austria in an American 
uniform. She went to her uncle's old house. She rang the bell, but 
nobody would let her in. Then an American soldier invited her in. 
She saw that everything was still in the apartment. She told her 
uncle, who later came and got it all back. The apartment had been 
taken over by Austrians. Her uncle took them to court, and got some 
money from the people. She doesn't remember how she got in touch 
with her uncle. She ended up corresponding with him, and they had 
met once before, in Salzburg. She could go there, because it was in 
the American zone, but she couldn't go to Vienna, which was in the 
Russian zone. 
 
In her first trip to Vienna, she saw none of her old friends. 
Later, one of her non-Jewish friends saw her aunt's name and 
contacted her aunt, who put Louise and the old friend in contact. 
They're still friends. She wasn't too worried about her aunt and 
uncle. She didn't know why she wanted to come to Vienna as an 
American officer; perhaps she wanted to show the people that she 
had come back in a different way. 
 
While in the occupation army, she lived on a compound. She was 
spoiled -- she had officer's rank, and she had a German maid. She 
and the maid were just polite to one another. She had no other 
contact with the German people. She did meet the German relatives 
of one colleague. 
 
She once hitchhiked to Dachau with a friend. They arrived at dusk. 
The guards were very nervous about letting them go in, but they 
insisted. She felt very odd in the camp. They didn't talk while in 
the camp, or for an hour afterwards. 
 
She never talked to her uncle about Dachau. He never talked about 
it. She's never really talked to anyone about her experiences. 
She's put it out of her life. 
 
Within the army, there was talk about the camps. She didn't want to 
have anything to do with the Germans, because she felt that they 
knew what had gone on in the camps. She can't really discuss how 
she felt at Dachau. 
 
She censored letters for the occupation army. She had a fun time, 
and did a lot of activities. There was no reaction to her being 
Jewish in the American Army. 
 
She had applied to go to America after receiving British 
citizenship. She didn't know if she wanted to go. Her cousin told 
her to come visit. This was in 1952 -- she had left the Army in 
1948. She was working for a travel agency at the time. She would 
take American and British travelers to Austria, to go skiing. 
 
She booked her own passage to America. She planned to stay for a 
year, and ended up staying permanently. She worked for American 
Express, and then for Sabena. She was able to travel extensively. 
She visited many places, and ended up coming to Hawaii. 
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She receives a social security payment from the Austrian government 
for four months of work she did before she left, and also some 
money for belongings confiscated. She never got anything for the 
house. 
 
She's never experienced much anti-Semitism. She never starts it, 
but if someone makes a comment, she will argue with them. 
 
She wants the American people to know that there was suffering by 
the people. She's heard that people don't believe in the camps, and 
she wants them to know that the camps existed. She says she has a 
half-Jewish friend who has experienced a rise in anti-Semitic 
tension in Austria now that Waldheim is president. She visited for 
a month, and a few times she did feel uncomfortable. 
 
She reiterates that people must know that it all happened. 
.END. 
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